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DRAFT MINUTES

1. CALL TO ORDER AND ROLL CALL
President Gerard Gleason called the meeting to order at 6:04 pm.  PRESENT:  Commissioners Richard P. Matthews, Gerard Gleason, Arnold Townsend, and Winnie Yu.  Also present: Commission Secretary Tachina Alexander, Deputy City Attorney Mollie Lee, and Director of Elections John Arntz. Excused Absences Commissioners Catalina Ruiz-Healy, Jill Rowe, and Absent: Rosabella Safont.
2. Public comment on any issue within the Elections Commission’s general jurisdiction unless otherwise included in an item on this agenda. There was no public comment.

3. Approval of Minutes from previous meetings.

Commissioner Rich Matthews moved to approve the Minutes of the October 30, 2012 Elections Commission Meeting.  Commissioner Arnold Townsend seconded the motion. No Public comment. The roll call vote was UNANIMOUS to approve the minutes. 
4. DIRECTOR’S REPORT
  Director Arntz certified last Wednesday November 21, 2012 so the action since then  

  has been around the recount. A voter, Linda Platt submitted a request on Monday for a 
  recount for District 7contest for Supervisor. He met with Jim Sutton and Jim Sterns 
  yesterday due to a request for a cost estimate for a recount. They will send a second 
  detailed letter requesting specifically what they want to be recounted and I received 
  that request just prior to the start of this meeting. 

Division Reports
(a) Administrative (Budget & Personnel) – Currently they are putting together a plan for the recount and identifying costs because they don’t have the funding to cover a recount. They will provide a line item listing of those costs to the requestors and that has taken up the last three days and also paying off the invoices for the election.
(b) Campaign Services Division, Outreach, and Poll Worker Division – Just came off of the canvas and went into working on the review of the provisional ballots which ended last Wednesday. This week they just returned to the office to clean up and prepare for any debriefings.
(c) Technology Division – Basically they are still cleaning up from the election at this point also.
(d) Voter Services – At this point they are still doing archiving in relation to the election. In Director Arntz estimation they will begin the recount on Monday. They will not be counting votes on cards on Monday but they will begin sorting the ballots for that Supervisorial contest, if he receives payment. There are four cards in the district and the Supervisor contest is on card four so they have to go through all the boxes of the cards of District seven and pull out card four. They are requesting a machine count of the cards on the high- speed tabulator first, both the precinct and the vote by mail; hand count 10 chosen precincts, then do ranked-choice for 10 precincts; but the goal is unclear at this point.
Questions:
1.  Commissioner Rich Matthews – Who gets to define the process for a recount; isn’t that statutory? Director Arntz – They tell us what they want and we’ll organize for them a cost. They can do a ranked-choice on one precinct if they want to; though I’m not sure what that would prove or they can do it on 10 precincts if they like and we’ll give them the cost. Deputy City Attorney Mollie Lee – The basic statutory scheme is that the voter requesting the recount has a lot of control over what it is that they are requesting the flipside of it is that they are responsible for paying for it unless the recount actually changes the result.  Commissioner Rich Matthews – And then what happens if the recount changes the result?  Deputy City Attorney Mollie Lee – Then the costs are refunded. The requestor gets to make the initial request for the recount and then is deciding at various points during the process whether they wanted to continue with the recount however the recount can’t change the results unless there’s a full recount of every precinct. Commissioner Rich Matthews – Therefore the official result can’t change based on a partial result. Got it. 

2. Commissioner Rich Matthews - Do you have a rough estimated cost of the recount at this time? Director Arntz – Potentially it could be as high as six figures. Commissioner Arnold Townsend – I would imagine that if the results changed that the Yee folks would definitely request another one and that would get into six more figures; so this could go on. Director Arntz – This election was the best election that we’ve ever run. It wasn’t perfect but from the beginning to the very end. We had the highest volume of vote-by-mail ballots, highest volume of PV’s, we finished before Thanksgiving, the IRIS report was clean, the vendor was agreeable to doing extra maintenance on the machines prior to the election so they ran better at the polling places, so I don’t expect there to be a change. 
3. Commissioner Rich Matthews – There were only four precincts that had four or more users of the Edge Machines. Is there something special about precincts 7048 (11), 7317 (6), 7621 (6), 7637 (4) as to why they’re 22% of Election Day Edge usage in all of the city?
Public Comment – David Carey (Representative of Californian’s For Electoral Reform) wants to address ranked-choice tallies that changed on election night. That was a move that continued at improvement in transparency and timeliness of reporting preliminary RCV results that started with this commission last year. I was happy that Director Arntz continued that and made a step further and started it on election night rather than waiting till Wednesday. From what I was able to see that went quite well. It achieved some of the goals that I’d been encouraging and it seemed to be very little down side to that process. I’d encourage the commission to go back and review the policy that they passed last year about the timing of the RCV tallies and look to see how to update that both to recognize and demonstrate the capabilities shown in this election and allow for possibilities for further improvements. Having the preliminary RCV tallies elevated the discussions and allowed people to talk about what some of the political implications were about how things were developing rather than guessing about the second and third choices.

Commissioner Arnold Townsend stated that what having the numbers on that night did was make an appearance of transparency that pleased people. Our elections have always been transparent; even if it took several days. There was never any skull doggery, never any hiding; that was just the process at that time. Now that there is a different process that the people like it gives a different kind of appearance of transparency but I don’t want to suggest that this department was never transparent about what it was doing.
5. commisioner’s report 

   No reports. No public comments.
NEW BUSINESS
6. DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION REGARDING INDIVIDUAL COMMISSIONER OBSERVATION ACTIVITIES FROM THE NOVEMBER 6, 2012 CONSOLIDATED GENERAL ELECTION
Commissioner Gleason was Precinct Inspector at 9112 and everything was superb but the one mixed bag was the Student Poll worker program. I had excellent students but they really weren’t prepared to do the job. With the redistricting, the Presidential election high turnout, a lot of people who weren’t registered to vote, etc…there were more cards that went into the machines that weren’t supposed to; unfortunately it wasn’t discovered until late that evening. I had really good students but there wasn’t enough time to assess whether or not they understood the process of the machines. I’ve never had that issue before and this could’ve been an isolated incident but it really threw things off especially with how busy we were. I don’t want to knock the program because it’s been very successful and I did have one student that was sharp and I was able to turn things over to them and they went to work. The other thing I wanted to mention was that I called down to get a “stand-by” and the person that I got was “Top Notch.” She came right in and took care of everything.
Commissioner Rich Matthews was an Inspector at precinct 9122 (George Washington HS) and he echoed almost everything Commissioner Gleason said. The training was terrific, delivery of materials was efficient, and everything went well. The student workers were amazing and the usual things that happen at a polling place happened. They made a lot of use out of the map. He did a lot of redirecting and showed people where their correct polling place was. He learned that if you take the time to explain to the voters that their votes will not be counted tonight that they would actually go to their correct polling place and vote instead of settling for a provisional vote.
Secretary Tachina Alexander reported that collecting the Vote By Mail Ballots at all entrances of City Hall was a Phenomenal Success. Each person was grateful for the convenience of not having to come inside to drop their votes off. Everyone wanted their “I Voted” stickers. I made up a “Be-A-Voter” Slogan song and sang it to everyone who came by and told them that they were a SUPERSTAR for voting! 

Commissioner Arnold Townsend went to 34th Avenue to Elise Kennedy who was being honored because the first time she was a poll worker was for Franklin D. Roosevelt and every year since then. 

Commissioner Winnie Yu was in China but returned on Election Day and saw families going to vote. There’s a high need for language services and there’s a higher number of registered voters in the OMI/Ingleside/Visitation Valley areas. If you increase the number of language services you can effectively decrease the need for language services. The Mobile phone app was updated constantly and that was helpful as well as the press releases with the updates.
7. DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION REGARDING THE ELECTIONS COMMISSION ANNUAL REPORT FOR 2011 (CONTINUED FROM OCTOBER 30, 2012 MEETING)

Commissioner Rich Matthews moved that the annual report for 2011 be approved Commissioner Gleason seconded the motion. The roll call vote was UNANIMOUS.
8. DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION REGARDING ITEMS FOR FUTURE AGENDAS

No discussion
ADJOURNMENT at 6:51pm
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